Board of Commissioners Mtg. – May 13, 2008


TOWN OF MAXTON                                                           BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

NORTH CAROLINA                              
                                          MAY 13, 2008
Board of Commissioners Meeting

Work Session - 6:30 PM

Present:  Mayor Gladys Dean, Commissioners: Sallie McLean, Vivian B. Morrison, Ray Oxendine and James McClanathan 
Absent: Mayor Pro Tem Emmett Morton,
Staff Present: Town Manager Tatum, Town Clerk Roberson and Finance Director Myra Tyndall.  No Attorney representation.
Also Present:  Laurinburg-Maxton Airport Staff, Jane Hersch - STEP Business Development Team Chairperson and Sandra McCallum – Rising Sun Chapter 522
Mayor Gladys Dean declared a quorum present, gave the welcome and called the May 13, 2008 work session of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioner to order at 630 p.m.

Invocation was given by Commissioner McLean.
WORK SESSION

Mayor Dean declared the Work Session open.  Town Manager Tatum presented the following items:
1.  Laurinburg-Maxton Airport Commission– Fiscal Year 2008-2009 Budget Proposal

A copy of the proposed Fiscal Year 2008-2009 Budget proposal for the Laurinburg-Maxton Airport Commission is in the Work Session folder.  It is submitted for your consideration by Interim Executive Director, Paul G. Davis.  This budget was approved by the LMAC at their April 24, 2008 meeting.  The proposed budget includes a 10% increase for water and sewer services and $35,000 for a timber sale.  Other revenue items are similar to last year’s budget with the primary difference being that no Fund Balance appropriation is proposed to balance the budget.  Expenditures include $15,000 to replace the electrical system at the Laurel Hill Wastewater Plant, $20,000 to clear the timber cut site, $10,000 for a new roof on the shop, $10,000 for repairs to the warehouse, $5,000 for terminal repairs and a 5% cost of living increase for all employees.  If the budget is approved as submitted, there will be a $17,270 gain to the Capital Reserve Account.  After Town Manager Tatum discussed the budget proposal Mayor Dean asked Mr. Davis and the Boardmembers if there were any questions.  There were none.    

2.  Budget Workshop 

The first draft of the 2008-2009 budget document is submitted for your review.  Please look over the budget very carefully and be prepared to make recommendations during the next budget meeting scheduled for June 10, 2008. Notice that the budget reflects a fund balance appropriation of $133,100.  However, $22,000 is for real estate purchases, $96,000 of is for capital projects, which can, if you so desire, be deferred to a more appropriate time and $40,000 is for part of the CDBG Local Match.  Also keep in mind that the CDBG Project will be ultimately paying for $63,800 in Drainage Improvements, $148,338 in Sewer Improvements, $47,962 in Street Improvements and $38,000 in Administrative Costs that the town would normally have to pay over the next three years. Commissioner McClanathan asked about the real estate purchases.    Town Manager Tatum replied that they are Beacham Park and the building behind Town Hall.  For Beacham Park we are trying to get a grant and see if Mr. Beacham will donate the property.
3.  Strategic Plan – 2008

James Perry has reduced the strategic plan efforts into a working document.  The areas assigned to each individual are outlined.  As you have indicated, each quarter, we will come together to give updates and progress reports.  Since Commissioner Morrison is available for input, you may want to revisit the assignments to make sure each commissioner is comfortable with the areas selected.   
4.  Request to Name PAL Center 

Ms. Mable Cain Gresham has requested that the proposed PAL Center which is scheduled to be built on a site formerly owned by the Carpenter/Cain Family, be named the Halbert Cain Youth Center in honor of her father, Mr. Halbert Cain, Sr.   Town Manager Tatum suggested that the name include the words “PAL Center”.  Commissioner Oxendine asked if there is an ordinance on naming of buildings as there is for naming of streets.  Town Manager Tatum stated that we will have to add it.  Commissioner Morrison asked why they wanted to name it after Mr. Cain since it was donated to the Church.  Commissioner McLean stated that Mr. Cain was on the Town Board, the Maxton Housing Authority Board and that he has done a lot for the community.  Mayor Dean stated that it was built by the Carpenters of which Mr. Cain is a descendent.  Town Manager Tatum stated there are the Mallets who donated the land beside that location.  Commissioner McClanathan suggested that we get input from PALs and remember others who have contributed to the community.  Commissioner Morrison also stated that we should remember the people who donated the land.  Commissioner McLean suggested that we do a plaque honoring people.  Town Manager Tatum suggested that love ones be commemorated by donating money to the center.
5.    Removal of Recreation Committee Members – Non Attendance

The Recreation Committee is requesting the following names be removed from the Recreation Committee because they have not attended any of the scheduled meetings, although they have been notified:


1.  Sherron Belton




3.  Gracie McRae


2.  Barbara Campbell




4.  Mary Alexander

Our policy indicates the individual who miss three consecutive regular meetings can be removed.  As previously stated, these members have never attended a Recreation Committee Meeting.  Town Manager Tatum added that we want groups to keep attendance records.  Commissioner Morrison asked if letters were sent out.  Town Manager Tatum replied that letters were sent out and members were asked to attend an organization meeting.  Mayor Dean asked if it in our Board’s interest to review the criteria for all boards.  She suggested that the item be bought back next month for review of the criteria.
6.  Sanitation Increases and Policy Changes

As requested during the Commissioner’s Retreat, a bulk trash pickup fee of $1.00 is submitted for your approval.  This will increase the sanitation rate for per household from $22.84 to $23.84 for all users which covers loads of ½ truck load or less and a fee of $25.00 for loads exceeding the ½ truck limit.  In addition, you are asked to approve a fee of $5.00 per bag for additional bags and/or cans left beside the approved sanitation receptacle.  

7.  Back to School Celebration - Sandra McCallum

Ms. McCallum is asking the Town of Maxton to join the Rising Sun Chapter 522 of Eastern Star in sponsoring a back to school celebration.  The recreation committee will also like to have a back to school celebration and I have suggested that these two entities plan this event together.   Ms. McCallum was not present at the time of this discussion.  Commissioner McLean asked by joining were they asking us to donate money.  Mayor Dean stated that we have seen the Rising Sun piggy-backing more in the Town’s events.  Town Manager Tatum stated that they have volunteered to join in some of our events.  Commissioner Morrison said that she doesn’t think that we should turn these organizations away.  Mayor Dean expressed concern of the outlay of Town money.  Town Manager Tatum stated that many times they volunteer to buy items like hot dogs and rolls.  They will prepare them and distribute them during the event(s). 

8.  Maxton Housing Authority Appointment

Two applications have been received to fill the vacant Maxton Housing Authority Board position; Helen A. Darton and Elaine Malloy.  Ms. Darton does not currently hold a position on any town board.  Ms. Malloy currently holds a position on the Maxton Board of Appeals.  The position to be filled was held by Mr. Halbert Cain.   

9.  Public Services – Door Hanger

In our efforts to keep our customers informed, the attached door hangers have been designed.  These door hangers will let customers know about problems we encounter in our attempt to deliver services.  We are in the process of making a book available to citizens so that they know the rules for trash pick-up, deposits, delinquencies, etc.  However, the door hanger will be in place to leave at a resident’s home when we are not able to provide services so that the customer knows why they have not received service and what they must do in order to rectify the problem.  Commissioner Morrison asked if citizens are notified when they request renovations.  Town Manager Tatum stated that the contractor knows about it.  Households may not.  Door Hangers are a way of notification.
10.  Downtown Enhancement Project - Progress Energy Cost Approval 

The Downtown Enhancement Project is nearing construction start.  Prior to bidding this project out, we must approve the cost estimates and contracts submitted by Progress Energy of the Carolinas and Embarq.  Copies of the Progress Energy estimate of $37,978.35 is included with your work session attachments.  Since Progress Energy’s contract has already been approved, you are asked to approve expenditures dictated.  Embarq has not completed its estimate to date.   Commissioner McLean asked if we can proceed without Embarq.  Town Manager Tatum replied that we can proceed.  Progress Energy will dig the trenches and the others will follow.  Time Warner will not charge us.
11.  Guidelines for Effective Board Operations
At your request the Commissioner’s Guidelines for Effective Board Operations is resubmitted for your consideration.  You are asked to submit any recommended changes prior to voting.  A copy of the draft code is attached for your review.   

12.  Community Forums Selection of Locations and Dates

Pastor McLaurin of Holy Ground has agreed to allow the town to hold Quarterly Forums at her church for any day except Wednesday.  Youth for Christ Church indicated any day but Thursday.  Maxton Pentecostal Holiness Church and Brooklyn Community Church have also agreed to hold forums.  All requested that they be notified prior to scheduling to avoid any conflicts. Each of them has requested that I recommend dates for the Quarterly Community Forums and the following is submitted for your approval:  
It is suggested that the forums take place at 6:00 during the third week of July, September, December and March.  Keep in mind that staff has obligations during the 1st, 2nd, and 4th weeks of each month and June is basically reserved for budget preparation.  Commissioner McClanathan asked about holding the meeting at one site that is not a church.  Town Manager Tatum replied that she was asked to report back on the church.  There are sites listed in your packets that are not churches.
13.  Annual Retreat – Selection of Dates

I was asked to select an annual date for the Commissioner’s Retreat.  I suggest that the annual retreat take place on the Thursday, Friday and Saturday of the fourth week in February each year.  This would give the staff ample time to organize their submissions and would not conflict with the regular board meeting. The actual dates can be announced at the Commission’s January 2009 meeting.

14.  Zoning Ordinance Changes

Staff submitted two zoning changes to the Planning and Zoning Board on April 22, 2008.  The board approved both recommended changes and the required public hearing was also held.  There were no objections to the changes from the public.  The following recommendations are therefore submitted to you for approval as recommended by staff and the Planning and Zoning Board:

1.  The town currently has a minimum side yard requirement of 20 feet in the RA-20, R-12 and RSFD residential districts.  A survey was done of other jurisdictions which revealed less restrictive set backs in these areas.  In an effort to bring our ordinance in line with current trends of thought, we recommend that that the minimum side yard restriction in these districts be changed to a 15 foot side yard setback restriction.  

2.  Amendments to Section 44-312 Central Business District:

           Current Reading: 

     
Sec. 44-312 (a) Purpose.  The regulations for the CB district are designed to 

permit 
a concentrated development of retailing establishments in the central 

portion of the 
town.


Proposed Amendment: 


Sec. 44-312 (a) Purpose.  The regulations for the CB district are designed to 

permit 
a concentrated development of retailing establishments in the central 

portion of the town and mixed-use (Commercial/Residential) 



developments and buildings.

Current Reading:


Sec. 44-312 (b) (1) Accessory uses clearly incidental to any permitted use 


and which will not create a nuisance or hazard.  Dwelling units shall be 


considered accessory uses when located in the principal building.


Proposed Amendment:Sec. 44-312 (b) (1) Accessory uses clearly incidental to any 
permitted use and which will not create a nuisance or hazard.  Dwelling units shall be 
considered accessory uses when located in the principal building provided the 
residential units be incidental to and located above or behind commercial uses.  
Multiple tenancy shall be allowed in the Central Business District provided the 
owner of the building is the signatory for the municipal utility account unless 
separate meters are provided and all uses conform to the zoning requirements as 
stipulated herein.
15.  Final Retreat Date

Due to the illness of Commissioner Morrison, the final retreat date of April 15, 2008 was canceled.  You are asked to reschedule this meeting to ensure 100% Board attendance.  It is suggested that this meeting be rescheduled during the third full week in May, the 19th through the 23rd at 6:00 pm.  It was the consensus of the Board to look at the dates of May 19th, 20th, and 21st for the final retreat dates and decide on a date after speaking with Mayor Pro Tem Morton who is not in attendance at tonight’s meeting.   
16.  Capacity Building Grant

Town Manager Tatum stated that she has been meeting with Gayle Fernandez for about a year and a half.  Ms. Fernandez who is interested in pursuing a Capacity Building Grant through the North Carolina Department of Commerce, Division of Community Assistance.  Capacity Building (CB) grants assist local non-profits in partnership with their local governments in developing appropriate and competitive projects using state CDBG funds of other grant categories.  Program Requirements: Non-profits must have a 501-C-3 designation to participate. Also, the non-profit must have been in operation for three or more years with a functioning board and organizational structure.  CB funds are targeted to new endeavors that will take the non-profit in a new direction. For example, a non-profit whose primary goal in the past has been economic development may want to expand its activities into housing. Another non-profit whose primary goal has been building single-family homes may want to diversify by adding the production of multi-unit housing. Appropriate capacity building activities may include the following:  (1) Developing and/or enhancing a non-profit's ability to plan and develop future projects through training and/or hiring of a project developer/manager to manage new activities, (2) Training to increase the capacity of current staff inexperienced in new activities, and (3) Supplementing the salary of existing personnel to undertake eligible CDBG programs or projects.  The maximum grant award is $75,000 with no minimum amount.  In addition to the Board approving a resolution and conducting a public hearing, the applicant local government and the non-profit sub-recipient must meet with program development staff before submitting the application.  There is no local match required for this grant.  However, the unit of local government has to be willing to pursue a grant to construct a development that meets the category specified in the application.  We are thinking about attempting to bring a special needs housing complex to the town.  We have been looking at one that is presently being offered, the Demonstration Program for Elderly Housing for Intergenerational Families.  This type of complex would be reserved for low-income grandparent(s) or relative(s) head of households 62 or older raising a child who is not more than 18 years of age or not more than 19 years of age and also attending school.  The units would be subsidized with tenants contributing to the rent based on 30% of their adjusted monthly income going toward the rent. You will be asked to approve the submission of an application, schedule a public hearing for June 10, 2008, and approve the resolution supporting the application.  Ms. Fernandez will take classes through grant training.
Commissioner McClanathan asked Town Manager Tatum to explain the grant.  She said that the Town has to be the administrator.  The grant will teach Ms. Fernandex how to help us and she has to ready in two years.  The grant pays for schooling, seeking developers and for the meetings.  Commissioner McClanathan asked if we need this grant.  Commissioner McLean stated  that we do need this grant.  Commissioner McClanathan stated that we need to develop things that are profitable and for-profit.  Showing a Town of non-profit entities does help the Town prosper.  Town Manager Tatum stated that we are constantly asked if we have a Senior Citizen facility and if not they want to know why.  Commissioner Morrison stated that this is a NC STEP project.  We asked the committees to think of things and they did surveys.  Town Manager Tatum stated that we are going to modify senior citizen homes and handicap facilities.  Commissioner McLean stated that we owe it to our senior citizens to take care of them by allowing them to take care of their own selves.  Many of our senior citizens have to move to other locations to find these types of facilities.  Some are selling their homes and moving.  Commissioner McClanathan said this is not to compare to places like Scotia Village.  Commissioner McLean and Commissioner Morrison stated that our senior citizens should be able to stay in Maxton.
17.  201 Wilmington Street – Potential Town Pumping Station

If you recall, Mr. Graham offered 201 Wilmington Street at a rental of $550 per month with no other requirements stated.  He is now proposing a $575.00 rental fee for 3 years with an option to purchase the building at the end of three years at fair market value.  They will inspect the roof, and heating/air.  If heating/air system breaks, he will pay up to $500.00 for repair.  He will replace heat/air unit, but would like the depreciated value of the unit added to the purchase price.

18.  Town Attorney – Rating and Recommendation

I have reviewed the submissions received in response to the Municipal Legal Services RFP.  My review, the respondent’s fee proposals and the recommendation for selection can be found in the commentary and work session material.  If you would like to review the full submissions, please come to my office.  
19.  Proclamation – Lillye Dumas-Wells

The family of Mrs. Lillye Dumas-Wells’ is hosting a 75th birthday party in her honor.  They have requested that a proclamation be given by the town.  The proclamation can be found in the work session documents.

20.  Legal Services Rating – CDBG

The responses to the CDBG RFP for Legal Services was received and reviewed.  The rating memo can be found in the work session folder.  Attorney Robert Price is recommended based on experience with legal issues involving grant projects.
21.  Proclamation - Seat Belt Awareness Month 

Darrell Jernigan, Director of the State of North Carolina Department of Transportation has written the town a letter asking that we join in with the state in recognizing that seat belts save lives.  We are asked to spread the message of seatbelt safety through out the town in an effort to keep Maxton and North Carolina’s highways and citizens safe.  This year marks the 15thth anniversary of “Click It or Ticket” in North Carolina.  Please find a resolution declaring the month of May, “Seat Belt Awareness Month” in the Town of Maxton.

Town Manager Tatum stated that she has asked that Beacham Park be added to Old Business.  She suggested that a planning committee be assigned that will report to the Board.  Mayor Dean declared the Work Session closed.

AGENDA

Regular Meeting 

7:30 P.M.
Welcome - Mayor Gladys Dean
Mayor Gladys Dean welcomed the public and Commissioners.  She declared a quorum present and called the May 13, 2008 regular session of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioner to order at 7:30 p.m.  She asked that the public hold questions until the Public Forum section of the meeting.
Present:  Mayor Gladys Dean, Commissioners: Sallie McLean, Vivian B. Morrison, Ray Oxendine and James McClanathan 
Absent: Mayor Pro Tem Emmett Morton,
Staff Present: Town Manager Tatum, Town Clerk Roberson, Finance Director Myra Tyndall and Police Chief McDowell.  No Attorney representation.
Also Present:  Laurinburg-Maxton Airport Staff, Jane Hersch - STEP Business Development Team Chairperson and Sandra McCallum – Rising Sun Chapter 522
Invocation was given by Commissioner McLean.

Agenda Amendment to Old Business:  Mayor Dean entertained the motion to add Beacham Park to Old Business.  Commissioner Morrison motioned to add Beacham Park to Old Business.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded.  The vote was unanimous.

Approval of Proposed Agenda – Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned approval of the proposed agenda.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded.   The vote was unanimous.
Consent Agenda

1.  Minutes:  



Regular Meeting:  April 8, 2008

Retreat:  March 31-April 2, 2008, April 14, 2008


2.  Tax Adjustments – May 2008

3.   Proclamation – Lillye Dumas-Wells 

4.   Proclamation - Seat Belt Awareness Month 

Special Presentation - None

Introduction of New Staff 
1.  James McLean – Mr. McLean has been hired to work in the Public Works Dept.  He comes to us with experience from UNC Pembroke. 
Old Business
1.  Sanitation Increases and Policy Changes

Commissioner McLean motioned approval of $1.00 increase to bulk pick-up, $25.00 for bulk items loads exceeding ½ truck load and $5.00 per bag, can or items left beside the approved sanitation can.  Commissioner Morrison seconded.  The vote was unanimous. 
2.   Public Services – Door Hanger


Commissioner Oxendine motioned approval of the Public Services-Door Hanger as 
submitted.  Commissioner McLean seconded.  The vote was unanimous. 
3.  Downtown Enhancement Project – Progress Energy Cost Approval


Commissioner McLean motioned approval of the Downtown Enhancement 
Project – Progress Energy Cost Approval.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded.  
The 
vote was unanimous. 
4.  Guidelines for Effective Board Operations


Commissioner McLean motioned adoption of Guidelines for Effective Board 
Operations.  Commissioner Morrison seconded.  The vote was unanimous. 
5.  Community Forums Selection of Locations and Dates

Commissioner McLean motioned approval of the Community Forums Selection of locations and dates as follows.  The forums take place at 6:00 during the third week of July, September, December and March. Approve the locations of Town Hall, Gilbert Patterson Library, the Maxton Resource Center, Holy Ground Church, Maxton Pentecostal Holiness Church, Youth for Christ Church and Brooklyn Community Church.   Commissioner McClanathan seconded.  The vote was unanimous. 
6.  Annual Retreat Selection of Dates


Commissioner McLean motioned approval of the Annual Retreat selection of 
dates as suggested.  The annual retreat will take place on the Thursday, Friday and 
Saturday of the fourth week in February each year.  This would give the staff 
ample time to organize their submissions and would not conflict with the regular 
board meeting.  The actual dates can be announced at the Commission’s January 
2009 meeting.   Commissioner Morrison seconded.  The vote was unanimous. 

7.  Final Retreat Date


Commissioner Oxendine motioned approval of May 19th, 
20th, and 21st at 6:00 p.m. 
for the final retreat dates and to decide on a specific date after speaking with Mayor 
Pro Tem Morton who is not in attendance at this time.  Commissioner Morrison 
seconded.  The vote was unanimous. 
8.  201 Wilmington Street – Potential Pumping Station


Commissioner Oxendine motioned approval of 201 Wilmington Street – Potential 
Pumping Station with Town Manager Tatum discussing stipulations with the owner.  
Commissioner McLean seconded.  Discussion:  Commissioner McClanathan stated 
that he is not 100% sold on the idea that the Town needs this.  He said that the Town 
needs to take caution in taking buildings out of our tax base.  He went on to say that 
the Town of  Maxton owns a lot of property that does not bring revenue to the Town.  
The vote was:  3-Favor: Commissioner(s) McLean, Oxendine and Morrison.  1-
Oppose : Commissioner McClanathan.  The motion is carried.
9.  Town Attorney - Rating and Recommendation

	Fees Proposed
	Robert E. Price (1)
	Williamson, Dean, Williamson, & Sojka, LLP (2) 
	Smith & Graham (3)

	Retainer


	$200.00/mo
	$500/mo.
	$2,000 up front one time fee

	Hourly Rate


	$130.00

Note:  This bidder will reduce this rate to $120.00 if no less than 7 hours are billed or retainer is paid  
	$125.00
	$100.00

	Paralegal
	$30.00
	$65.00
	$65.00

	Court Time
	$175.00
	$125.00
	$150.00

	Mileage
	IRS 
	IRS 
	IRS

	Comments


	Attorney Price is experienced in municipal law and state and federal grant issues.  
	Williamson, Dean, Williamson, & Sojka, LLP law firm is experienced in legal issues involving public entities.
	


Commissioner Oxendine motioned that we appoint Williamson, Dean, Williamson, & Sojka as Town Attorney.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded.  The vote was unanimous. 
10.  Beacham Park

Commissioner McLean motioned that a planning committee investigate the possible 
acquisition of Beacham Park and bring their findings back to the Board.  The 
committee will consist of representation from the Recreation Committee and the 
Strategy/Planning team assigned during the retreat.  It will also include Mayor Dean, 
Commissioner Oxendine, and Town Manager Tatum.  Commissioner Oxendine 
seconded.  The vote was unanimous. 
New Business
1.  Laurinburg-Maxton Airport Commission– Fiscal Year 2008-2009 Budget Proposal

Paul Davis, Interim Executive Director of LMA, members of the Commission and staff were present. Mr. Davis reported on the specifics of the proposed budget.  Their primary source of income is water and sewer.  Four of their six employees live in Maxton.  Military interest in the airport continues to grow.  The Golden Knights are headquartered at the airbase. They are currently looking for a Grade 3 operator.  He stated that the airbase had a very productive year.  Commissioner McClanathan inquired about promoting events that are held at the airbase.  Mr. Davis stated that these events prefer to promote themselves.  Mayor Dean stated to Mr. Davis that we had the privilege of having the Golden Knights jump at Collard Festival and we have invited them to come back this year.  Commissioner McLean motioned approval of Laurinburg-Maxton Airport Commission – Fiscal Year 2008-2009 Budget Proposal.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded.  The vote was unanimous. 
2.  Request to Name PAL Center

Commissioner McClanathan motioned to accept recommendation from all interested parties within thirty (30) days and the recommendations of the interested parties be evaluated at the June meeting of the Board.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded.  Discussion:  Commissioner Morrison asked if interested citizens will be notified.  Town Manager Tatum stated that it will be posted.  Commissioner McLean stated that she would like her recommendation about the plaque to be considered.  The vote was unanimous. 
3.  Removal of Recreation Committee Members – Non Attendance
Commissioner McLean motioned that Sherron Belton, Gracie McRae, Barbara Campbell, and Mary Alexander be removed from the Recreation Committee for non-attendance.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded.  The vote was unanimous. 
4.  Sandra McCallum – Back to School Celebration

Sandra McCallum was available to talk about the Back to School Celebration.  She stated that registration would be required.  They would begin with welcome, hold several workshops and provide lunch.  There will be display booths and school packs will be provided.  The workshops will focus on elementary students, middle school students, high school students and adults.  The presenters will be: Public Schools of North Carolina, Health Department, Center for Prevention of School Violence, NC Care, Advocates Children Services and more. Commissioner McLean motioned that the Gleaners and the Recreation Committee plan the Back to School event together and notify the board of the final arrangements.  Commissioner Morrison seconded.  The vote was unanimous. 
5.  Maxton Housing Authority Appointment

Commissioner McLean motioned to appoint Mrs. Helen Darton to the Maxton Housing Authority Commission to fill the unexpired term of Mr. Halbert Cain, Sr.  Commissioner Morrison seconded.  Commissioner McClanathan motioned to appoint Elaine Malloy to the position.  Vote – Morrison: 3-Favor – Commissioner(s) Morrison, McLean and Oxendine.  1-Oppose – Commissioner McClanathan.  The motion carried.
6.  Zoning Ordinance Changes

1.  The town currently has a minimum side yard requirement of 20 feet in the RA-20, R-12 and RSFD residential districts.  A survey was done of other jurisdictions which revealed less restrictive set backs in these areas.  In an effort to bring our ordinance in line with current trends of thought, we recommend that that the minimum side yard restriction in these districts be changed to a 15 foot side yard setback restriction.  

2.  Amendments to Section 44-312 Central Business District:

           Current Reading: 

     
Sec. 44-312 (a) Purpose.  The regulations for the CB district are designed to 

permit 
a concentrated development of retailing establishments in the central 

portion of the 
town.


Proposed Amendment: 


Sec. 44-312 (a) Purpose.  The regulations for the CB district are designed to 

permit 
a concentrated development of retailing establishments in the central 

portion of the town and mixed-use (Commercial/Residential) 



developments and buildings.

Current Reading:


Sec. 44-312 (b) (1) Accessory uses clearly incidental to any permitted use 


and which will not create a nuisance or hazard.  Dwelling units shall be 


considered accessory uses when located in the principal building.


Proposed Amendment:Sec. 44-312 (b) (1) Accessory uses clearly incidental to any 
permitted use and which will not create a nuisance or hazard.  Dwelling units shall be 
considered accessory uses when located in the principal building provided the 
residential units be incidental to and located above or behind commercial uses.  
Multiple tenancy shall be allowed in the Central Business District provided the 
owner of the building is the signatory for the municipal utility account unless 
separate meters are provided and all uses conform to the zoning requirements as 
stipulated herein.
Commissioner McLean motioned approval of the Zoning Ordinance Changes as listed above.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded.  The vote was unanimous. 
7.  Capacity Building Grant Resolution 05-01
Resolution 05-01 

Capacity Building Grant

WHEREAS, the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners is dedicated to improving the quality and quantity of housing available to our citizens; and

WHEREAS, the Town of Maxton seeks the capacity to reach its housing goals; and

WHEREAS, the Town of Maxton will pursue a Capacity Building Grant through the Division of Community Assistance, North Carolina Department of Commerce; and

WHEREAS, the purpose of the Capacity Building Grant is to increase the capacity of the Town of Maxton and the RCCDC in order to submit a Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) to development a housing project for individuals with special needs including but not limited to  handicapped individuals and elderly; and  

WHEREAS, The Robeson County Community Development Corporation (RCCDC) will partner with the Town of Maxton in this venture.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners approves application to the Division of Community Assistance, North Carolina Department of Commerce for a Capacity Building Grant.

Adopted this 13th day of May, 2008.

Commissioner Morrison motioned approval of the Capacity Building Grant Resolution 05-01.  Commissioner McLean seconded.  Vote:  3-Favor – Commissioner(s) McLean, Morrison and Oxendine.  1-Oppose – Commissioner McClanathan.
8.  Legal Services Rating – CDBG

	FEE SCHEDULE
	Attorney Robert E. Price 
	Smith & Graham, LLP

	Retainer
	-0-
	$2,000.00

	Hourly Attorney Rate


	$130.00
	$100.00

	Attorney In Court Rate


	$175.00
	$150.00

	Paralegal
	$30.00


	$85.00

	Legal Assistant


	None Cited
	$65.00

	Title Searches


	$350.00
	$250.00

	Land Settlements
	$200.00
	$300.00

	Deed Preparation 
	$200.00
	$100.00

	Contracts/Financing Documents
	Not Cited
	$150.00


Commissioner McLean motioned approval to appoint Attorney Robert Price as Legal CDBG Attorney.  Commissioner Morrison seconded.  The vote was unanimous. 
REPORTS
1.  Commissioner’s Reports

A.  Commissioner McLean thanked the people who came out to support them on Saturday at the rally held in Beacham Park.
B.  Commissioner Morrison asked about the maintenance of potholes noting the one on Graham and First Street.  She also stated that one of our students at Purnell Swett is graduating Valedictorian, Kia Roudy.  She is a straight A student who will be attending Winston-Salem State.
C.  Commissioner Oxendine stated that a new member of the library board at UNCP and his wife teach Spanish.  They have offered to teach a beginning course in Spanish at the Resource Center if there is an interest.  Town Manager Tatum asked Commissioner Oxendine to have them pick some dates.  Commissioner Oxendine commented on the cleanliness of the cemeteries.
D.  Commissioner McClanathan asked for a report on the Water Tower.  Town Manager Tatum reported on Item H of the Manager’s Report that discusses the Water Tower.
2.  Manager’s Report
Town Manager Tatum reported that Gayle Fernandez worked out a land swap with the Town.  They will build three to six homes in Maxton.  She has already built one.

A.   NC STEP – We are still awaiting approval of the spending plan submitted to the Rural Center.   
B.   URGENT REPAIR PROGRAM - A total of twelve houses are under contract, four houses are complete, and six are under construction.   Two houses are being researched for alternative alterations and re-bid.  Two houses are ready for bid out.  It is estimated that the program will due urgent repairs on 22+- homes during this program year.  All but seven of the fifteen homes repairs will be in Maxton.
C.   CDBG – The Town was awarded a $10,000 to pay for designs for the PALS center.  The Wooten Company is in the process of designing the Center to apply for an additional grant of $100,000 through the North Carolina Community Development Initiative, Inc. to assist in the construction of the building.  
D.   DOWNTOWN ENHANCEMENT PROJECT – Jim Turner of Koonce, Noble and Associates and I met with Progress Energy, Embarq and Time Warner Cable to review final design needs for this project.  Time Warner Cable has agreed to waive all costs associated with their part of the construction, Progress Energy is charging $37, 978.35 and Embarq is still developing their figures.
E.   FOURTH OF JULY CELEBRATION  – Cynthia Johnson and Sam McEachin are co-chairing the Fourth of July Celebration.  The first planning meeting was held May 4, 2008.  They are looking for participants and volunteers to assist in this effort.  If you are interested you are asked to attend the next meeting scheduled for Saturday, May 17, 2008 at 10:00am.  The meeting will be held at Town Hall.
F.    DE-CHLORINATION UNIT – The De-Chlorination Unit was installed and fully complete on the March 16, 2008.  The engineer sign-off to the DENR/DWQ was April 18, 2008.  The final physical inspection was made by the Hobbs, Upchurch and Associate project engineer on April 29, 2008.
G.  CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND - We a still waiting to receive the I & I Grant documents.  As soon as received Hobbs, Upchurch and Associates will begin project designs.
H.  NEW AND OLD WATER TOWERS – The work on the Old Water Tower is just about complete.  We expect to have repairs done to the pedestals within the next two weeks.  Most of the parts for repairs to the new water tower telemetry system were received May 7, 2008.  Mr. Clayton Wright, the contractor removed the old parts to program the settings into the new parts.   We are still awaiting receipt of one modem and it appears that the new water tower will be on line within the next two weeks.    

3.  Police Report

Police Chief McDowell reported that the monthly reports are included in the packets.  He reported that he met with the area Police Chiefs of Pembroke, Rowland and Red Springs.  He said that he attended a meeting in Red Springs on last night.  The perimeters were extended from just Maxton to have a greater opportunity to raise funds.  Citizens will have a tracking number and a payoff number.  No names will be used.  Five citizens from each Town can be on the Executive Board.  They must commit to two years.  The Police Chiefs will be the advisory board.  Maxton calls do not have to be made to Maxton Police.  You can call any of the four towns/cities for a Maxton arrest.
ANNOUNCEMENTS
1.  The Robeson County Municipal Association will be hosted by St. Pauls during the month of May.

  2   The July 4th Celebration will be held on Saturday, July 5, 2008.  As soon as the committee has had a chance to meet and discuss upcoming plans, a time and theme will be announced. 

3.  The Annual Collard Festival will be held on November 8, 2008.  As soon as the Collard Festival Committee has had a chance to meet and discuss upcoming plans, a time will be announced.

4.  Budget Review and Hearing Dates – This serves as a reminder that the Town of Maxton Budget Review and Hearing dates are May 13th, June 10th, and June 24th.
5.  Town Manager – I will be out of the office from May 11th through May 16th .  

If I am needed, the staff will know how to locate me.  Any emergency situations can be handled by the appropriate staff members.  

6.  N.C. Civil/Human Rights Conference, Reviving The Civil/Human Rights Agenda In North Carolina will be held August 13-15, 2008 at the Radisson Hotel, High Point, N.C.  This conference is being sponsored by the N.C. Human Relations Commission, the High Point Human Relations Commission, the Winston-Salem Human Relations Commission and the Greensboro Human Relations Commission

7.  NCLM Town Hall Day will be held Wednesday, June 4, 2008 at the Quorum Center, 323 W. Jones Street, Raleigh, NC.  You may register at www.nclm.org.: Legislative briefings 10:20am and 1pm, Legislative Reception 5-7pm, NC Black Elected Municipal Officials Breakfast 8am (must register through the organization), NC Women in Municipal Government Luncheon 12:30-2pm (Register on Town Hall Day Registration form or online $30.00 fee).  The base fee for this event is $40 per municipal official/$20 per guest.

8.  Golden Leaf Foundation Grant Workshop – This application workshop is being held on Tuesday, May 20, 2008 at the Osterneck Building, 102 Chestnut Street, Lumberton, NC  28358, 11:00-1:00.

9. The Department of Commerce, Division of Community Assistance, North Carolina Small Town Main Street Program is accepting applications for inclusion is their program.  The Application Work Shop is being held on Wednesday May 21, 2008 at the Division of Community Assistance Building, 1307 Glenwood Avenue, Raleigh, NC from 2:00pm – 3:30pm.  If you would like to attend, please call (919) 218-2934.
10. The Town of Maxton Arbor Day Celebration will be Thursday, May 22, 2008 at 10:00 am at Beacham Park.
PUBLIC FORUM 
CLOSED SESSION - None
ADJOURNMENT
Mayor Dean entertained the motion to adjourn the regular meeting of May 13, 2008.  Commissioner Morton motioned to adjourn.   Commissioner McClanathan seconded.  The vote was unanimous.  Meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m.   
Minutes submitted by Town Clerk Jacqueline Roberson, CMC
____________________________

       ________________________________

Mayor Gladys Dean    


       Town Clerk 
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